
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 26th of July 2016 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Village Hall, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Todd, Mrs P Taylor, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Deakins, Mr A Lund, Mr D Healing, Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mrs B Elkins, Mr S Rennie
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
PC Jayne Wilby

1 member of the public

	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

PC Wilby focussed on the issue of anti-social behaviour at the private land at the bottom of Bulford Hill, she had spoken to the landowner to outline residents’ concerns.  She also spoke about a recent initiative between the Police Team, Specials and the RMP, this had targeted beauty spots in the area, including Woodhenge, where stop and searches had been conducted with positive results.
CRIME PREVENTION 

Cllr Clarke had requested some copies of the Wiltshire Police Community Safety Information Book, these would be distributed around the village once received, further copies of useful leaflets would be available from the council office.

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

A member of public was concerned about the use of the plot of land at the bottom of Bulford Hill, before the bridge.  Teenagers were using this land to congregate, use inappropriate language, make bonfires, drink alcohol, swim in the river and use the land as a cut through to River Park and the Avondown Estate.  PC Wilby explained that they had received a number of calls to the 101 number about the same issue over the past month; police teams had visited the site on numerous occasions.  The Town Council will approach the landowner to determine a solution to prevent this type of activity and anti-social behaviour taking place.
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES 
Cllrs J Mills, D Goodman and S Botham
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – There were no declarations of interest
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 28th of June 2016.
4. REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council 
 
 Unfortunately I was unable to attend the last open gardens but I understand that it was quite well
attended - thanks to all who opened their gardens.  The Durrington in Bloom flower show was a bit 
disappointing with the entries but thanks to all those who entered and hopefully more of you will enter next
year.  The Duck Race and Music in Park were well attended and a good time was held by all.  The Vintage
Show and Gathering was another very successful day and thanks to John and all his stewards for their help
in making another successful day and weekend.
5. WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
Planning – Cllr D Healing.   16/06327/FUL  Proposed workshop/Shed and greenhouse and associated landscaping to rear garden.  Fontana Church Street Durrington SP4 8AL.
Fontana is the property opposite the War Memorial by the church.  Normally this would be classed as permitted development and would not require Planning Permission, but because this is in a Conservation Area planning permission is required.  No comments were received in relation to this planning application.

Battle of the Somme Memorial Service – Cllr J Mills.  On Friday 1st July I represented Madam Chairman, attending the Battle of The Somme Memorial Service in Amesbury.  It was an extremely moving occasion, and very well attended.  I spoke briefly to the Mayor of Amesbury, and thanked her for her invitation
6.
REPORT by the clerk 
I have sent a letter to the Amesbury Area Board raising the council’s concerns about the grass cutting contract, this has been received by the new Chairman Cllr Ian West, it will be brought up at the next Area Board on the 28th July and the letter has now been sent to the Highways team at Wiltshire Council.

I have also written to the Stongehenge Trader on behalf of the Town Council in response to the letter that appeared in the July edition from a resident about the cemetery footpath.  

Our ground contractors are currently working their way through the village tidying up the areas of our responsibility that are not on their routine grass schedule.  This includes some hedgerows, work on the allotments, the cemetery and also the woods at the end of River Park Walk.  The Tree Surgeon has conducted his tree survey of the village, I will be speaking with him to determine the areas of priority for the council to consider work to be conducted.

I attended the SLCC Regional Conference earlier in the month, this event focussed on Pensions, Risks, the work of Historic England and devolution.  

We displayed our Notice of Commencement of Public Rights as per our requirement for Audit, the 30 day period came to an end of the 14th of July, we did not receive any requests from the public during this time.  We now await the external auditors report/comments/queries.

7.
REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor
· I have with the help of Trevor Parker installed 6 new street signs that were funded by WC Amesbury Area Board this month, we will be completing the roll out all 33 new signs within the next 2 months.

· The Health &Wellbeing trips I am organising for the Community/ Area Board have been well supported by Durrington Pool and Durrington Walking Group my thanks go to them.

· The Bluez Disco run by DTC for our community area young people was a brilliant success; well done to all the volunteers.  Over 190 attended with fun for all including the helpers. 

· I was delighted to be part of yet another Durrington Show Extravaganza. I helped with the Duck Race and ran the Dog Show with help from the sponsors Bassets Sales and Lettings.

· As a volunteer I am responsible for the deployment of the DTC owned Speed Indication Devices (SIDs) for DTC. I wish to point out that this activity is purely voluntary and Trevor Parker and I work as a team and we try to move the 5 SIDs regularly around all the current Speed Watch Locations. We plan to add Church Street and Hackthorne Road to our list of potential sites.  

· Army Rebasing the initial agreement of the mandatory 106 agreement has been signed which means that the detailed plans of phase one can go ahead at Larkhill re 444 new houses.

· Larkhill Community Partnership Stakeholders  met on  July 25th  and were impressed with all the safety enhancements to the roads that as your WC I achieved through the planning process. The Residents meeting is planned for August the 2nd.

· I have seen the updated initial plans for St Michaels, the new school that is proposed for Larkhill, and in my view they are modern, innovative and exciting. I have concerns about how children from Larkhill South will cross the Packway at or near to the new school location and will be endeavouring to resolve this issue with WC and the MoD.  

· Safe Places is being initiated in Larkhill with over 8 businesses positively taking part. I will roll this out through August and September.  Larkhill Garrison has pledged their support for our annual firework display and it has been a pleasure working with the Garrison on our community integration initiative.    

 
8.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended
St Michael’s School Figheldean – Cllr David Healing 
I attended a Drop In event on July 13th at Larkhill Community Centre showing the updated design for the new St Michaels School at Larkhill.

When I arrived there were about 12 people looking at large drawings of the proposal. After booking in I studied the drawings and initially was a little concerned about the design of the roof over the hall building. The building is two stories high and the roof is two flat areas with a slight slope of a few degrees. The roof is bigger than the building with sloping windows around the edge.

The majority of the other buildings had flat slightly sloping roofs.

The whole complex is made up of different two story buildings either side of a central corridor.

During the on screen presentation various other views were shown including artists views of the inside of the buildings and outside views of the whole complex.

This changed my opinion as now I understood it to be a modern practical building in suitable settings with nice surroundings, ample car parking and sports facilities. 

As the school would be an academy the whole site is designed to work with the local community and its facilities used by all.

Following the presentation I ask a number of questions:-

Q. As it is located under the existing helicopter low level route, will the flat roofs be sufficiently insulated to absorb the loud thumping noise of the Chinooks?

A. Yes.

Q. As that area of the plain was a source of flood streams flowing off the Plain have you made provision against water?

A. The school building is at ground level at one end and about two feet above ground level the other end so flooding will not be a problem.

Q. Have you considered the effect of the flood lights from the driving range?

A. Yes The School should not be affected.

Q. Does the design and position of the road access from the Packway come under your design?

A. No 

Following the meeting I met with a councillor from  Figheldean,  The background to the School Development was originally planned to be built in Figheldean near the Village Hall and even basic finances were raised and agreed but local people were against the idea and it was dropped.  

The Plough (Asset of Community Value) – Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins
The Plough Inn has set up a Steering Group within the community to consider the purchase options and to potentially bid for the pub as a ‘community pub’.  Wiltshire Council has now issued a six month moratorium to the owners Enterprise Inns, given that it is an Asset of Community Value.  The Steering Group is looking for investors and is applying for a grant from the Plunkett Foundation.  It is launching its media and advertising campaign throughout the local area.  The Town Council offered to display notices on its notice boards and website.
9.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the debits and cheques for July 2016 and approved the bank reconciliations for June 2016.
	Description
	Debit

	CE Rates Wiltshire Council
	33.00 

	Reissued w age cheque - A Edw ards
	387.00 

	Pavilion Maintenance - AJ Cramer w elding
	80.00 

	Training - SLCC Conference
	82.80 

	Durrington In Bloom - Amesbury Printing
	75.00 

	Miscellaneous Office - Avalon Softw are
	45.00 

	RG Ground Maintenance Contract - Hurdcotts
	1142.02 

	Pavilion Maintenance - Consortium
	97.35 

	RG Equipment - Hags
	146.40 

	CE Maintenance and Skips - Glasdon seat
	708.63 

	Bluez Disco miscellaneous - Disco Dion
	80.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Special Event Radio
	425.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Amesbury Printing
	69.50 

	Miscellaneous Office - Amesbury Printing
	69.50 

	Village Show expenditure - Amesbury Printers
	50.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Avon Security Rosettes
	23.10 

	Village Show expenditure - Mr Jones Coal
	40.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Avon Security Aw ards
	70.00 

	Pavilion Maintenance - Drain Services Ltd
	198.00 

	Pavilion Maintenance - Bits and Pieces
	4.80 

	Village Show expenditure - PHS Bin
	2.50 

	Allotment Miscellaneous - Pritchard Tyrite Tarpaulin
	306.70 

	Wages and HMRC
	6886.59

	Cemetery Fuel – E Parker
	32.44

	Pavilion Maintenance – D Parker
	18.80

	Total
	10814.10


10.
PROPOSALS 
a.
The council discussed the Parish Steward Scheme and produced an initial list of priorities for submission to include:  

i.
Gullies and drains (Ann Crescent, Bulford Road/High Street, Windsor Road/High Street, High Street by the church, Church Street towards Hackthorne Road)  

ii.
Cleaning of road signs

iii.
Repair of road signs (A345 main sign – Bulford Camp needs reinstating)

iv.
Cut back of trees hanging down on pavements causing obstruction to pedestrians – A345 cemetery footpath, Avondown Road near Avonmeand Court.

v.
Cut back of trees/shrubs overhanging road signs – Bulford Hill

vi.
Cut of the verges by Stonehenge Inn onto the A345

vii.
Weed maintenance on road sides throughout the village – Elizabeth Road, The Avenue, Andrews Close, Coronation Road
vii.
Weed maintenance of the A345 Netheravon Road, including the roundabout at Clover Lane

b.
In January 2015 the council decided to install barriers/rails opposite the flats on Primrose Place to prevent parking on the communal grassed area and damaging it.  The council has revisited this issue and RESOLVED at present to not install anything.  If the problem arises again the council will reconsider.

c.
The council will look at the cost to wipe the memory of the printer and photocopier before offering them to the Dispatch Team.  
11.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

a.
The Chairman read out the response about the grass cutting problems in the village that Wiltshire Council had sent.


b.
The Town Council had received a letter from Pat Parker who was considering setting up mother/toddler drop in sessions at The Ham.  Given the Council’s decision at the last meeting to limit its use to current users due to the short term lease on the building the clerk would send a response to her explaining why they won’t consider other potential users at present.

12.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – There were no further questions from the public.
13.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.

There was no confidential business.
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


